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The Honorable Andrew M. Cuomo 
Governor of New York State 
NY State Capitol Building 
Albany, NY 12224 
 
Dear Governor Cuomo, 
 
We are writing to urge you to identify community based mental health and substance use staff as essential frontline 
workers as you work to finalize a plan for distribution of COVID-19 vaccines for New Yorkers. These staff are 
essential healthcare workers who are at a high risk for COVID-19 due to their job, similar to those who work in 
nursing homes. Prioritizing these staff for the vaccine will significantly mitigate the risk to both staff and clients served 
in mental health and substance use settings, and put our system of care on a path that allows us to best serve the 
complex needs of our clients.     

The community provider organizations we represent and the essential workers they employ deliver critical services to 
the vast majority of New Yorkers – both children and adults - who are diagnosed with a serious mental health or 
substance use condition.  Many of these individuals have at least one co-morbid condition such as COPD, heart 
disease, diabetes, Hepatitis B or a serious respiratory condition that puts them at great risk for serious complications 
should they contract the virus.   

A significant percentage of the individuals we employ and who work with our clients are persons of color who live in 
communities that have been disproportionately impacted by COVID-19.  Many live at or close to the poverty line and 
reside in housing situations where families are doubled up. Our staff often have two or sometimes three jobs that do 
not permit them to work from home in order to minimize exposure to the virus.  The staff working in our congregate 
settings as well as those working in ambulatory, community and home settings where face-to-face contact is a 
requirement for care, report to work each day, dedicated to ensuring the individuals in their care adhere to their 
treatment plans to achieve and maintain wellness and stability amidst the pandemic.  They have been ‘on the job’ 
since the beginning of the pandemic, responding to the needs of some of our most vulnerable citizens.  They have 
earned the right to be categorized as essential frontline staff for purposes of priority immunization.   

It is well documented that mental illness and substance use have been on the rise here in New York and around the 
country. According to a Kaiser Family Foundation Tracking Poll conducted earlier this year, 53% of adults in the U.S. 
reported that their mental health had been negatively impacted by worry and stress related to COVID-19. According 
to the White House Office of Drug Control Policy, overdose fatalities were up nearly 12% compared to last year. Also, 
the Association for Community Living conducted a survey specific to residential programs in NYS. The survey found 
that over 40% of individuals living in mental health housing that tested positive for COVID-19 were hospitalized. In 
addition, over 12% of the individuals died. 

Our frontline staff have been in the middle of a public health tornado that includes COVID-19, rising overdose rates 
and increased rates of suicide attempts and in certain populations.  By ensuring these individuals remain engaged in 
community services, the behavioral health workforce keeps individuals out of emergency rooms and hospitals. Like 
other healthcare workers and first responders, our staff are increasingly reporting that they are dealing with new 
mental health conditions that are related to the trauma they experience on the jobs. These stressors make them 
particularly vulnerable to illness.  They need and deserve to be vaccinated early in the process. 
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In order to protect our state’s mental health and substance use workforce and the vulnerable individuals we serve, 
our staff must be treated as frontline workers and included among the early vaccine distribution groups that appears 
to include frontline healthcare workers and other first responders.  We stand ready to assist the state in its’ continuing 
efforts to protect the citizens of New York in any way possible. We are calling on your administration to prioritize the 
needs of our workers and clients so we can return to a level of normalcy that permits us to ensure the high quality 
care we have always provided to New York State residents.   
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Sebrina Barrett, Executive Director, 
Association for Community Living 
Amy Dorin, President and CEO, The 
Coalition for Behavioral Health 
Allegra Schorr, President, Coalition of 
Medication-Assisted Treatment Providers 
and Advocates of New York State 
Paige Pierce, Chief Executive Officer, Families 
Together in NYS 
Glenn Liebman, Chief Executive Officer, 
Mental Health Association in New York State 
Wendy Burch, NAMI-NYS 

John Coppola, Executive Director, New York 
Association of Alcohol and Substance Abuse 
Providers 
 
 
 
Cc:   
Kerri Neifeld, Asst Secretary, Human Services & MH 
Simonida Subotic, Deputy Secretary Economic 
Development  
Linda Lacewell, Superintendent, NYS DFS 
Gareth Rhoades, Deputy Superintendent and Special 
Counsel, NYS DFS 
Howard Zucker, Commissioner, NYD DOH 
Ann Marie Sullivan, Commissioner, NYS OMH 
Arlene Gonzalez-Sanchez, Commissioner, NYS 
OASAS 
 

 

 

 

Harvey Rosenthal, New York Association of 
Psychiatric Rehabilitation Services 

Jackie Negri, Director, New York State Care 
Management Coalition 

Andrea Smyth, Executive Director, New 
York State Coalition for Children’s Behavioral 
Health 

Lauri Cole, Executive Director, New York 
State Council for Community Behavioral 
Healthcare 

Laura Mascuch, Executive Director, 
Supporting Housing Network of New Yo
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By Morga n McKay New York State  
PUBLISHED 3: 24 PM ET Dec. 01, 2020 
Both the Democratic a nd Re publ ican confe rence s in the Ne w York State Assembly met this week a nd v oted to re-elect their leade rs for the next legislative confe  

On Monda y, Assembly Democ rats vote d once again for Carl Heast ie to be S peake r of the A ssem bly. Heastie was first elected a s Spea ker in 2015.  

"It is an honor a nd a privi lege to ha ve bee n nominated by my colleag ue s in the Assem bly Majority to serve a s spea ker of the People’ s House. It has undoubte dly been a cha lle nging yea r for our state a nd t he nation, but New Yorkers are no stra nger to a dve rsity and we alway s rise to the cha llenge," he said.`  

Looking to the fut ure, Spe aker Hea stie cont inue d in a statement, "We wil l work to get New York in a sound fiscal posit ion while maintaining our commitme nt to del ivering our chi ldren a qua lity education a nd e nsuring access to afforda ble housing, hig her e ducation, a nd health care. We will  continue to build on our ground- brea king criminal justice achieveme nts to help build a more just and fair society. And we will continue our work to make New York a national model whe n it come s to prese rving a nd protecting our e nvironment."  

On Tuesday, the A ssem bly G OP voted to re-elect Wil l Barclay a s the State A ssem bly Minority Lea de r for the second tim  

"I am honore d to ha ve the confide nce of my col leag ues a nd g reatly a ppreciate the ir support as Minority Leade r. This ha s bee n a yea r unlike any othe r. And I profoua ppreciate the e fforts of our mem bers, the de dication t hey show every day a nd t heir commitment to helping the pe ople of this state. I will never be able to tha nk them e noug h," Barclay said. 

In his stateme nt, Barclay urged for political age ndas to be set a side, and for the A ssem bly to be focuse d on helping t hose ha rde st ht by COVID-  

"We can no long er adhe re to the same practices that re sulted in a toxic climate for job creators, oppre ssive taxes for familie s and se nt more t han a million New Yorke rs to other states for a better qual ity of life."  

Both confe rence s met virtually.  
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